SOCIAL WORK, TRAUMA, AND THE ARTS

FALL 2019 COURSE ANTHOLOGY

BRYN MAWR COLLEGE'S GRADUATE SCHOOL OF SOCIAL WORK AND SOCIAL RESEARCH



Special Topic: Social Work, Trauma, and the Arts

Fall 2019

Abbreviated Course Anthology

Bryn Mawr College

Graduate School of Social Work and Social Research

Table of Contents

Introduction: Dr. Meagan Corrado ... 4

Copyright Statement ...6

Uses for This Anthology...7

Anthology Goals...8

Trauma Informed Care and Mixed Media Art Journaling: Jessica Arian...9

Community Building, Arts-Based Workshops with LGBTQ Older Adults: Michael Bates...14

"Walk With A Purpose" Spoken Word Intervention: Vashti Boykins- Abner...16

Snare Drum Art: An Exploration of Music and Art Therapies: David Cohen...22

Social Work Trauma and the Arts: Creating a Safety House: Victoria D'Angelo...26

Arts-Based Residential Facility for Adolescents: Jenny Gagnon... 31

Trauma and Mindfulness: An Arts-Based Intervention for Survivors of Domestic Violence:

Austen Rose Hamilton... 35

Creative Portraiture, Narrative Therapy and the Craft of Selfhood with HIV Positive Adults:

David Oscar Harvey... 43

Comfort Cups: Elena Hyder... 48

Gamification and Neurofeedback with Incarcerated Youth: Matt McCusker... 53

Shapes: A Movement-Based Yoga Intervention: David Meyer...57

An Organizational Model for Disaster Relief: Mahria Morris... 61

Surrealizations: An Arts-Based Trauma Intervention: Meghan Privitello...64

Containing and Connecting: Comics as a Medium for Trauma-informed Social Work: Alexander

Rothman...70

INTRODUCTION

Dr. Meagan Corrado

In a world of dissention, conflict, abuse, and trauma, it is easy to feel discouraged. Individuals, families, and communities face tremendous obstacles. In addition to the individual adversities people strive to overcome, they also encounter community, cultural, and systemic barriers. But wherever there are stories of trauma, there are also stories of strength and resilience. As social workers assist trauma survivors in processing their experiences, it is important to focus not only on the pain but also on the strength.

The arts are an invaluable tool for social workers seeking to provide strengths-based support to trauma survivors. Creativity provides multiple benefits. Creativity humanizes trauma survivors. It helps them understand who they are and where they want to go. It gives them freedom in places where they feel constrained and oppressed. It gives them a voice in spaces where they feel silenced and marginalized. Creativity- the arts- speak for trauma survivors when they don't have the language to describe their experiences.

This course, *Social Work, Trauma, and the Arts*, was designed to teach students how to integrate the arts into work with traumatized individuals, communities, and systems. Using creative engagement and didactic strategies, this class was divided into three phases. In the introductory phase, students learned basic information about (1) the impact of trauma, (2) the consequences of trauma exposure, (3) the neurobiological implications of traumatization, and (4) best practices and common factors in trauma treatment. In the second phase, students explored the relationship between social work, creativity, and trauma healing. Students critically analyzed (1) the concepts of creativity and destruction, (2) the role of various artistic media in facilitating trauma healing, and (3) the congruity of these arts based practices with social work values. In the

third phase, students considered ways to integrate the arts into both clinical and macro contexts.

The course culminated with students' creation of an arts-based proposal to be implemented with an identified population in a social work setting.

This anthology represents students' efforts toward integrating multiple sources of knowledge and considering creative ways to support trauma survivors in social work settings. Students identified a population of focus and a social work service setting. They presented the theoretical foundation for their concept using course readings, social work values, and relevant literature. They then presented an innovative idea. In sharing these students' trauma-informed, arts-based proposals, we aspire to (1) motivate other social workers to pursue creative strategies in their work with trauma survivors; (2) assist the greater social work community in developing creative, theoretically sound interventions; (3) develop new and different ways to provide strengths-based support to traumatized individuals, systems, and communities.

COPYRIGHT STATEMENT

Each individual author holds intellectual property rights for their article and concept. All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system, or transmitted, in any form or by any means, electronic, mechanical, photocopying, recording, or otherwise without the prior permission of the author.

USES FOR THIS ANTHOLOGY

As you review the ideas represented in this anthology, it is important to remember that although course readings, social work values, and relevant literature informed the development of students' interventions, these interventions have not been researched to determine their efficacy. Social workers seeking to use these and other arts-based interventions should use clinical judgment, ethics, best practices, social work values, client preferences, and practice wisdom when intervening with traumatized individuals, systems, and communities.

ANTHOLOGY GOALS

The anthology seeks to achieve the following goals:

- To motivate other social workers to pursue creative strategies in their work with trauma survivors.
- To assist the greater social work community in developing creative, theoretically sound interventions.
- To develop new and different ways to provide strengths-based support to traumatized individuals, systems, and communities.

Trauma Informed Care and Mixed Media Art Journaling Jessica Arian

In recent years, "trauma-informed care" has become a popular new buzzword among clinical researchers and social service providers. While these efforts are certainly admirable, they are far from enough. Without awareness of the ways in which trauma impacts not only our clients, but also mental health workers and the larger systems in which we all work and live, we will continue to perpetuate cycles of violence and traumatic reenactment. To heal ourselves and our clients from trauma, we need to transform our *entire culture* into one that is trauma-informed, beginning with the social service delivery systems in which we work.

In Destroying Sanctuary: The Crisis in Human Service Delivery Systems, Sandra Bloom and Brian Farragher powerfully illuminate the myriad ways in which trauma is like an "infection" that is transmitted throughout complexly interactive micro-and macro-level systems and inter-generationally across time. Bloom and Farragher begin by noting that not only are many social service providers often survivors of childhood trauma themselves—who are prone to reactions similar to those of their clients—they are also frequently subjected to chronic, toxic stress that is symptomatic of a traumatized mental health system operating within the restrictions of managed care. Downsizing and turnover, heavy workload and job complexity, unclear role definitions, negative interpersonal relationships, inadequate training and career development, emphasis on paperwork and compliance, professional and ethical conflicts with managed care requirements, burnout, disruption in an organizational operating system, lack of a clear mission, and lack of resources necessary for innovation are common sources of chronically stressful and potentially toxic social service working environments (Bloom and Farragher 2011).

According to Bloom and Farragher (2011), when a group atmosphere becomes one of constant toxic stress, the atmosphere creates an increased level of tension, irritability, and short tempers, an increased need for command and control, and increased abusive and controlling behaviors. Decision-making capacities in such organizations are compromised because the need to make decisions that will relieve tension in the short-term becomes more important than weighing multiple options, arriving at compromises, and considering long-term consequences of their actions. As a result, organizations make increasingly poor and impulsive-decisions, develop compromised problem-solving mechanisms, and exhibit rigid and dichotomous thinking and behavior, fueling more tension and interpersonal conflict. Similar to individual trauma survivors, traumatized organizations have compromised institutional memory because healthy members of the organization who know what the organization used to be like when it was able to solve problems feel pressured to leave, and turnover increases. Similar to individual trauma survivors, groups that experience trauma and chronic toxic stress also experience disrupted attachment, where the importance of interpersonal relationships becomes devalued and people treat one another like replaceable parts with no significant identity or value (Bloom and Farragher, 2011).

Mixed Media Art Journaling Groups

In order to facilitate mental health workers' processing of both vicarious trauma and organizational trauma, organizations seeking to become trauma-informed—especially those already employing the Sanctuary Model—could implement mixed-media Art Journaling groups for direct service providers. The group would function in a similar way to an arts-based group supervision, but rather than focusing on case conceptualization and how to work with clients in specific cases, the primary purpose of the group is to create a structure for mental health workers where it feels safe for them to process and discuss their feelings about vicarious trauma and

chronic workplace stress, and the secondary goal of the group is to foster attachment and connection between members of the organization in order to prevent fragmentation and alienation at both individual and organizational levels.

Although the size, frequency, and duration of such groups can be flexible and would depend on staff members' interest and resource constraints within individual organizations, Art Journaling groups at any organization could follow a basic structure in terms of both time commitment and content. The first component of the Art Journaling groups would be didactic orientation to groups that would include four key topics. The first topic of the didactic is review of vicarious trauma and organizational trauma, which includes information about definitions, risk factors, signs and symptoms, and prevention of vicarious trauma, secondary trauma, burnout, and organizational trauma. The second topic is a review of the theory of arts-based traumainterventions including concepts such as fragmentation, speechless terror, integration, reenactment, emotional contagion, and creativity and destruction—as well as the way in which art facilitates processing traumas. The third topic is a practical introduction to mixed-media Arts Journaling, including explanations of basic techniques and the pros and cons of using various mediums including collage, pastel pencils, colored pencils, charcoal, markers, and acrylic paint. Finally, the last topic of the didactic orientation is a review and application the Sanctuary commitments. This section will emphasize the importance of working through tensions between commitments such as open communication and non-violence—such as when anonymity creates safety for one person at another person's expense or vice-versa.

At the end of the orientation seminar, the staff member will encourage attendees to utilize their journals as often as they would like in between group meetings in order to process their feelings about work—both positive and negative—including impact on work-life balance, how it

impacts their schema and meaning-making processes, individual and organizational strengths and challenges, their commitments to sanctuary, and whatever other themes are important to participants. Depending on the needs of the organization, the orientation group could run bimonthly, whenever a new cohort of trainees join the organization, or whenever new interest in the group reaches a certain threshold.

Once members of the organization have attended a didactic seminar, they are eligible to participate in drop-in Art Journaling groups, which could be run weekly, bi-weekly, or monthly depending on interest and resource constraints. A standard amount of time for the group is approximately one hour and thirty minutes although the group could be adjusted as necessary. During the first portion of each group meeting—approximately fifteen minutes—members will be asked to reflect on sanctuary commitments, share their current level of stress, and propose group rules that will help them feel safe during that particular meeting. Group members should develop a democratically determined understanding of what emotions and resources everyone is bringing into the room that day and how they can keep one another safe, and group members must hold one another accountable to the shared rules.

After the first portion of the group meeting, the group facilitator will prompt group members to use their journals to answer one or both of two questions. The first question will be announced to the organization's staff ahead of time and will be selected randomly from questions submitted—anonymously or not—to the group's facilitator and screened by group members who volunteer to be moderators. The second question will be submitted and democratically decided upon by the drop-in group members following the discussion of sanctuary commitments. All questions should somehow relate to processing traumas that occur in the workplace. Group members should be heavily encouraged to reflect on and draw or paint about the group questions

but are also welcome to journal independently if they want to be part of the group but feel too vulnerable to work on the suggested questions. Group members will have approximately forty-five minutes to work in their journals. This format is meant to be democratic, structured, and flexible—so members can work on problems collectively while still maintaining their individual voices. Depending on resources, the organization can supply journals, magazines, pastel pencils, colored pencils, charcoal, markers, and acrylic paint. Mixed media enables journalists to be creative and flexible. Each of these mediums are relatively inexpensive, accessible to beginners, and controlled. For those who prefer more control, charcoal is erasable.

Following the journaling period, group members will have time—approximately thirty minutes—to share their work. Although the facilitator should try to focus conversation around the prompts in order to foster cohesiveness, universality, interpersonal learning, and catharsis (Yalom, 2005). This will support connectedness, integration, and social learning. Facilitators should also pay close attention to the reasons for which some group members may be silent and actively make space for them to participate as they feel safe.

References

- Bloom, S., & Farragher, B. (2011). Destroying sanctuary the crisis in human service delivery systems. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Cohen, K., & Collens, P. (2013). The impact of trauma work on trauma workers: A metasynthesis on vicarious trauma and vicarious posttraumatic growth. *Psychological Trauma: Theory, Research, Practice, and Policy, 5*(6), 570-580. doi:http://dx.doi.org.proxy.brynmawr.edu/10.1037/a0030388
- Yalom, I., & Leszcz, M. (2005). The theory and practice of group psychotherapy (5th ed.). New York: Basic Books.

Community Building, Arts-Based Workshops with LGBTQ Older Adults Michael Bates

The AIDS epidemic of the 80's and 90's decimated a generation of men and women and left a community scarred and shattered from the cataclysmic loss of lives. By the end of the year 2000, 774,464 people were diagnosed with AIDS. According to the CDC, 448,060 people died from the disease. The ramifications of this were traumatic. But as those who survived the epidemic reach their golden years, they are not only dealing with survivor's guilt but with a sense of disconnect from younger generations. This proposed workshop will give older members of the LGBTQ community the opportunity to express their feelings about the AIDS epidemic. It provides an opportunity for them to process feelings of survivor's guilt, and it gives the younger generation opportunities to bear witness to the pain/loss.

Arts-Based Workshops

This workshop would be facilitated in 4 sessions. Each session would be roughly three hours. Participation would be open to individuals in the LGBTQ community over the age of 50 years.

Week 1

- · Introduction to the course
- · Breakout session to get to know each other
- · Group discussion on the impact of the AIDS crisis
- · Discussion of artistic mediums
- Exploration of how the arts can help teach, heal, and live again

Week 2

- · Group discussion about what this project means to each group participant (individuals, survivors, elders, and teachers)
- · Special presentation from a guest speaker who will introduce group members to different art forms
- · Initial work on the project (the format will depend on the art forms chosen by the group)

Week 3

- · Group discussion on the progress of the group
- · Ongoing work on the project

Week 4

- · Group discussion about the importance of community
- · Group discussion about the acceptance of loss through the acceptance of one's survival
- Story slam or group exhibition with a focus on intergenerational sharing and the destruction of loss through artistic release

Art Exhibit

This project will end with a group art exhibit. This exhibit would include an evening of art, stories, and presentations. If there are spoken word/film projects, they should have a runtime of no more than 10 minutes. Judges for the competition will be leaders and VIP's from the community. Awards will be given for Best in Show and Honorable Mention.

"Walk With A Purpose" Spoken Word Intervention

Vashti Boykins- Abner

The "Walk With A Purpose" Spoken Word Intervention was created to confront certain symptoms of trauma that may affect Opportunity Youth. Opportunity Youth are individuals between the ages of 16 and 24 years old. There are a variety of social, socioeconomic, environmental, and systematic barriers that stall the progression of Opportunity Youth. Many Opportunity Youth have experienced some form of trauma. The "Walk With A Purpose" Spoken Word Intervention directly works to heal symptoms of trauma. Through the medium of spoken word poetry, we can support youth in organizing thoughts, feelings, and experiences to ignite integration and post traumatic growth.

Unlike regular poetry, a large portion of spoken word is the performance. Spoken word is not only a verbal experience, but it is also a nonverbal experience that includes voice modulations, body language and physical movements. The physical engagement conveys the emotions of the performer and can be conveyed and expressed to an audience. Spoken word actively goes against the withdrawal/isolation that is often a symptom of those unable to process or integrate traumatic experiences. Spoken word is a collective ritualized experience. Through this work, clients are not only combating the effects of trauma but practicing necessary professional skills like writing, public speaking, planning, communication, and teamwork

The "Walk With A Purpose" Intervention

The program opens by presenting youth with a variety of examples of spoken word poetry. A young published author named Jai-Lynn Rouse will not only present their own poem but will share their personal experiences as a spoken word artist. Rouse will provide information about their own writing process and how they use spoken word as a tool for healing and self-

care. The day-long intervention is broken down into three main sections: I come from, I am, and

I will be. Although the ultimate goal is to create one poem that can be presented, each section is

written separately. Breaking the poem up in this way allows for in-depth focus on each piece,

narrative progression over time, and specific discussion associated with each section. The

intervention will culminate with each individual sharing their poetry with the group.

Participants: 10

Materials:

Computer/projector

Lined paper

Pens/pencils

Markers

FlipChart/whiteboard

Poem instruction print out

EGO by Jai-Lynn Rouse

"Somebody Almost Walked Off Wid All My Stuff" by Ntozake Shange

Introduction (15m):

We will be working with spoken word poetry. Other than being fun, it's a medium that (1) gets

us thinking about our next steps as young people trying to navigate society, (2) helps us build up

our professional personas, and (3) supports us as we try to live in or find our purpose. In an effort

to support this goal, I have invited a published author, Jai Lynn Rouse.

17

Ice Breaker:

What is your name and favorite song?

Rules:

What are rules we can follow to create a space where we can have fun, be open, but still

productive?

The goal for the day is to create a full length poem following the prompt: I come from, I am and

I will be. I want to respect everyone's time and make sure we can accomplish our goal.

What is Spoken Word?:

What is Spoken Word Poetry and what has your experience been with it?

*Write down student responses on white board/flip Chart

Disclaimer: These videos and presentation are not to intimidate you, but to inspire and provide a

demonstration of the art of spoken word. Each of us has our own experiences, forms of

communication and abilities that make us unique and capable. We are not going to compare

ourselves or our experience or our process.

Video #1 (3m18s) - Look By Nate Marshell

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=tofJcQe87pM&feature=youtu.be

Video #2 (6M55S) "Somebody Almost Walked Off Wid All My Stuff" by Ntozake Shange

18

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=cOy8XmA9hBc&t=170s

Discussion: How did you like these? After watching these videos, can we add to our list of what

spoken word is? How is it different from just written poetry? What caught your attention?

Live Presentation: EGO by Jai Lynn Rouse *give students copy of poem

Q&A with presenter: What was your inspiration and writing process?

"I Come From" Poem

Everyone will write a poem that starts with the prompt "I Come From." The lines do not need to

rhyme. They don't need to follow a pattern or a certain structure. Write a response to each

prompt.

Meaning or story behind your first name.

• One word describing your hometown.

• Most difficult life lesson you have had to learn.

Three adjectives that describe the year were born in.

The feelings you get when you notice your favorite season has ended.

Now that you have written a poem, I don't want anyone to say that they are unable to write a

poem. You just did! Now take time to look at your poem, tweak or change it. During this

portion, I ask that you be quiet, thoughtful, work independently.

Discussion: Does anyone want to present? Can anyone share how writing this poem was for

you? Was it easy or hard? What was your process? Any feelings or experience come to mind?

19

"I Am" Poem

The next section of our poem is "I Am." This is a freestyle piece. My only request is that it is between 3-8 lines and it expresses your initial response to "I am."

Discussion: How was that for everyone? What type of roles, traits or identities did people use to describe themselves?

Video #3 2015 (4m13s) - Brave New Voices (Finals) - "Strike Out" by Atlanta Team

https://mail.google.com/mail/u/0/?tab=wm&ogbl#inbox/FMfcgxwGBwXJlXnrwdGVLNpLTch

TDqzq?projector=1

Video #4 2015 (4m13s) - Def Poetry - Twin Poets - Dreams are Illegal in the Ghetto https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=DKOAxg1L5HQ

"I Will Be" Poem

Last but not least, is our poem, *I Will Be*. Independently write a poem responding to the phrase, "I will be." This should highlight the person you want to be in the future.

Last activity/wrap up

Everyone should have three relatively complete poems or stanzas. Can you take all three of those poems and read them as one whole piece? Does anyone want to present?

References

- Abbott, M., & Reilly, A. (2019). The Role of Social Capital in Supporting Economic Mobility.
- Bloom, S. (2011). Bridging the black hole of trauma: the evolutionary significance of the artswhat is art for. *Psychotherapy and Politics International*, 9, 71.
- Calhoun, L. & Tedeschi, R, Eds (2014). *Handbook of posttraumatic growth: Research and practice*. New York: Psychology Press, 1-46.
- Public Health Management Corporation. (2013). Finding From The Philadelphia Urban Ace Survey. Pennsylvania, i-8.
- Smyth, J., True, N., & Souto, J. (2001). Effects of writing about traumatic experiences: the necessity for narrative structuring. Journal of Social and Clinical Psychology, 29, p 161-172.
- Signorello, L. B., Cohen, S. S., Williams, D. R., Munro, H. M., Hargreaves, M. K., & Blot, W. J. (2014). Socioeconomic status, race, and mortality: a prospective cohort study.

 *American journal of public health, 104(12), e98–e107. doi:10.2105/AJPH.2014.302156

 Van der Kolk. (2014). The body keeps the score. New York: Penguin.'
- Osborne, Kristen. Boghani, A. ed. "For Colored Girls Who Have Considered Suicide When the Rainbow Is Enuf Characters." GradeSaver, 27 March 2014. 2019.

Snare Drum Art: An Exploration of Music and Art Therapies

David Cohen

In 1957, the first plastic drumheads were created and produced by the company Remo Inc. Prior to the development of these durable drumheads, drummers used animal hides to create the membrane to produce a sound. Snare drums are a unique drum that includes metal wires called snares on the bottom of the drum. The snares rattle when the drum is played, creating a snapping sound. This is typically used to produce the backbeat for a music rhythm. The wonderful thing about the snare is not only the unique sound it creates, but many snare drumheads include a painted coating which helps control the sound of the drum. When I started experimenting with drawing on drumheads, it acted as a small way of making the instrument unique. I found that as I'd drum on the artwork, the sticks would smudge the ink, and the image would become unrecognizable. This brings me to my potential art-based concept for trauma survivors, I believe that blending together the creation of snare drum art may be a way to meld the benefits of art and music based interventions. I'm interested in creating a workshop that would explore creation and destruction of visual art displayed on a drumhead. It would also incorporate rudimentary drum knowledge and showcase how it can be used to express multiple emotions.

Snare Drum Art

The target population for this workshop will be trauma survivors who have a history of substance abuse disorder and also suffer from mental illness. This workshop will be a one-day event. First, the facilitator would introduce themselves to the group. I'd want to ensure that I had a co-facilitator available to help assist participants. A co-facilitator may be able to take a participant aside and focus on their individual needs if they are feeling uneasy or unsafe. Second,

I'd ask the participants to introduce themselves and to share what inspired them to attend this workshop. Was it an interest in art? An interest in music and/or drumming? Does the participant have a background in the arts or is this a completely new experience? Next, I'd provide a brief overview of psychoeducation on trauma. I'd want the participants to understand common conditions related to trauma such as fragmentation, dissociation, addiction, and volume control. I'd also explain that at the end of the workshop I'm hoping to foster a sense of hope and healing for the participants. I'd then provide the participants with art supplies, which would include markers, acrylic paint and paintbrushes. Each participant would receive a drumhead to draw and/or paint on. With this exercise, I'm mostly interested in the participant exploring one traumatic memory from their lives. The artwork can be abstract, and the participant would be given a time of around 20-30 minutes to create their artwork. After the artwork is created, the cofacilitator would put the completed drumheads on the snare drums.

We would then bring the assembled drums to the participants and provide them with drumsticks. I'd explain that the next step we would take would be to start learning some basic drumming techniques. I'll explain that as the drum is hit, the artwork they created earlier will be damaged; the image will transform and may become unrecognizable. In addition, the percussive rhythmic aspect of this part of the workshop should induce a sense of grounding and togetherness.

I'd want to end the day on a positive note, filling the participants with a sense of hope. I'd offer the participants the option to either take their drum art home or leave it at the gallery. I'd then introduce a grounding technique to the participants that they can use in their daily lives. I'd then have my co-facilitator bring out a sheet of paper and the same art supplies from earlier. This time I'd want us to create an art piece that explores a positive thought, feeling,

event or image that they can think of in the present moment. Again, this can be an abstract art piece, and the participant can take this image home with them if they'd like. I'd end the workshop asking if the participants would like to share their artwork with the group and provide a small description of their piece.

References

- Blackett, P. S., & Payne, H. L. (2005). Health rhythms: A preliminary inquiry into group-drumming as experienced by participants on a structured day services programme for substance-misusers. *Drugs: Education, Prevention & Policy, 12*(6), 477-491. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/09687630500342881
- Briere, J. & Scott, C. (2006). *Principles of trauma therapy: a guide to symptoms, evaluation, and treatment.* Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications Inc.
- Courtois, C. A. (2014). It's not you, it's what happened to you. Longboat Key: Telemachus.
- Crump, R. (2019). Philly drum project. Retrieved from https://www.facebook.com/PhillyDrumProject/
- Elbrecht C. & Antcliff L. R. (2014). Being touched through touch. trauma treatment through haptic perception at the clay field: A sensorimotor art therapy, *International Journal of Art Therapy*, 19(1), 19-30. https://doi.org/10.1080/17454832.2014.880932
- Garrido, S., Baker, F. A., Davidson, J. W., Moore, G., & Wasserman, S. (2015). Music and trauma: The relationship between music, personality, and coping style. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 6(3), 1-3.

https://proxy.brynmawr.edu/login?url=https://search.proquest.com/docview/1710261305?accountid=9772

Mooradian, M. & Shale E. (2019). Philadelphia's only inclusive DIY healing arts loft. Retrieved from https://anthorna.com/

Ulman, E. & Dachinger, P. (1975). *Art therapy in theory and practice*. New York, NY: Schocken Books.

Van der Kolk, B. (2014). The body keeps the score: Brain, mind, and body in the healing of trauma. New York, NY: Penguin Books.

Social Work Trauma and the Arts: Creating a Safety House

Victoria D'Angelo

The client population that my art-based intervention was created for is children and adolescents who are in foster care and are awaiting permanency. The services provided to these youth include: Child Profiles, Family Profiles, Child Preparation, Child Specific Recruitment, Adoption Finalization, and Post Permanency services. My responsibilities with these youth include writing child profiles and family profiles. The child profile is a critical component of the permanency process for children in foster care. The child profile consists of a child's history (history of residences, cultural, religious, medical, social, psychological, educational), current functioning (behavioral patterns, relationships, child's understanding of plan for permanency), and birth family information. In addition to the creation of the child profile, some children/youth receive child preparation services.

Removal from the care of a biological parent is traumatizing to begin with. Some children and youth may be in foster care for a short period of time and then return to their parent or guardian. Other children and youth in foster care are unable to return to their parent or guardian remain in the system until an alternative permanency plan is achieved. Children and youth may wait long periods of time before permanency is reached. Achieving permanency comes as a challenge for some children and youth who are in the system. However, even when permanency is achieved, some challenges still arise.

My arts-based proposal is targeted towards children and adolescents who are in foster care and are transitioning to permanency. This intervention is based on the core trauma-informed care principles of safety, trust, choice, collaboration, and empowerment (Levenson, 2017, p. 107). This intervention/activity can be completed when a child or youth is receiving child

preparation services. During the child preparation service sessions, the worker and client will review the completed child profile together, often discussing the information within the profile. The intervention I created is called "creating a safety house." The activity should be completed after the child profile has been reviewed.

Materials

- · Pre-made cardboard cutouts that are in the shape of a house (the number of these needed will vary based on the client)
- Glue
- Coloring supplies (markers, crayons, colored pencils, etc.)
- Paints
- Stickers
- Polaroid camera with photo instant film
- Scissors
- The clients completed child profile, if needed as a reference

Intervention Instructions

The instructions for the intervention, "creating a safety house" are:

- 1. Gather the pre-made cardboard cutouts, which are in the shape of a house. The number of houses will be determined by the number of placements the child has been in (including their home before entering into foster care, if applicable), plus an extra one. The houses represent not only the physical home where the client lived, but the time period in their life.
- 2. Start with the first house. Ask the client to draw, color, paint, or use stickers, to express their experiences during this time in their life based on where they were residing

at that time. This could be significant events, happy memories, or negative experiences that occurred during the time period when they lived in that first home. It is important to let the client choose what they want to include in the house based on that time. The client can use words, drawings, symbols, pictures, etc. to create their house. The client should draw or write who the household members were during that placement. If accessible, the client can use the camera to take pictures to include in the house as well. Any picture that the youth chooses to include can be included. If accessible, the client can include pictures of their family members and glue them into the cardboard house, if they choose.

- 3. Repeat the above step with each different placement that the child or youth has been in. Each week should be focused on completing one of the houses.
- 4. The child may decorate the houses using whatever material/colors they choose that they feel represent their experiences. When creating each house, allow time to discuss why certain decorations, words, people, symbols were used in the creation of the house. This will allow for the client to talk about their experience in a way they feel comfortable and in a way they feel best represents their memories and experiences.
- 5. When all of the houses are completed, except for the 1 extra one, have the client line up the houses in chronological order. Go through each house with the client and have them pick out anything in the houses (people, places, things, symbols, events, etc.) that the client relates to the word "safety." This could be a time they have felt safe, people they felt safe around, rooms in the house they felt safe in, objects that made them feel safe, places they feel safe, etc., (ex- the name of a teacher or school, a friend, a pet, a foster home, a sibling, a time period). Make a list of the things that helped the client feel safe.

- 6. The one remaining cardboard cutout house will be used to create a "safety house." Using materials or ideas from the previous houses, they will create a house that represents experiences of safety.
- 7. The client can draw, write, paint, glue pictures, or engage in another activity to represent safe people, places, and things.
- 8. When the safety house is complete, talk to them about what the symbols/representations mean to them.
- 9. When complete, encourage the client to hang their safety house in a safe place where they can easily access it (preferably in their room).

There are many benefits to this activity/intervention. This activity/intervention allows the child or adolescent to acknowledge and process the experiences they have had. If children/youth have been in multiple placements, it can often be difficult to remember each. It may also be difficult to remember who was living with them in each house. This activity provides the child/youth with the time to process what happened by re-creating it in a safe way. When creating the safety house, the client has the choice to identity who and what has created a sense of safety for them during their life and who will continue to provide safety in the future. The safety house will serve as a reminder to the client of the relationships and connections they have in their life. Children and youth who have experienced trauma may have trouble or concerns of safety. By creating a visual reminder of the safe people, places, and things in their life, they can be reminded that they are not alone and they do have a sense of safety in their lives.

References

CURRICULUM MATERIALS. (2010, June). Retrieved from

http://www.pacwrc.pitt.edu/Curriculum/.

- Dvir, Y., Ford, J. D., Hill, M., & Frazier, J. A. (2014). Childhood maltreatment, emotional dysregulation, and psychiatric comorbidities. *Harvard review of psychiatry*, 22(3), 149–161. doi:10.1097/HRP.0000000000000014
- Henry, D. (2013). Preparing Children and Youth for Adoption or Other Family Permanency.

 Retrieved from https://www.childwelfare.gov/pubPDFs/preparing_youth.pdf.
- Herman, J. (2015). Trauma and recovery: the aftermath of violence- from domestic abuse to political terror. New York: Basic Books.
- Hopper, E. K., Bassuk, E. L., & Olivet, J. (2010). Shelter from the Storm: Trauma-Informed Care in Homelessness Services Settings~!2009-08-20~!2009-09-28~!2010-03-22~! *The Open Health Services and Policy Journal*, 3(2), 80–100.
- Levenson, J. (2017). Trauma-informed social work practice. Social Work, 62(2), 105-113.
 Manicom, Hilary & Boronska, Teresa. (2003). Co-creating change within a child protection system: Integrating art therapy with family therapy practice. Journal of Family Therapy. 25. 217 232. 10.1111/1467-6427.00245.
 Pickover, S., & Brown, H. (2015). Therapeutic interventions for families and children in
- The Facts. (n.d.). Retrieved from https://www.psrfa.org/being-a-foster-parent/the-facts/.

 Van Der Kolk, B. A. (1998), Trauma and memory. Psychiatry and Clinical

 Neurosciences, 52: S52-S64.

the child welfare system. Retrieved from https://ebookcentral.proquest.com

Arts-Based Residential Facility for Adolescents

Jenny Gagnon

Youth experience a large amount of trauma and mental health distress. But despite their growing needs, they continue to go underserved. Creating more facilities equipped to deal with the adolescent population will not only fill the treatment gap but will ensure continuity of care. This proposal details a plan for an arts-based adolescent residential facility.

Facility Specific

The building will be fairly extensive. The top floor of the building will be the residential section, and the bottom floor will be where the art studios are located. The residential portion will be designed as a single level facility with the idea that if the bottom level was not accessible for some reason, treatment would not be hindered. On the bottom floor, there are a series of open spaces. Some are common areas, and others are designed as art studios. The studios will be divided into different artistic mediums including dance, music, drawing/painting, photography, and film. The studios will be used as part of treatment with the residential clients. When clients are not using the studio, the space will be open to the community.

Sanctuary Model and Trauma-Informed Care

This facility will use Dr. Sandra Bloom's Sanctuary Model. This organizational model is centered in collaboration and aims to eliminate potential retraumatization of clients. If an organization is chaotic and stressful, that will transfer to clients. This results in a lack of safety. In this organization, every staff member will follow the designated rules of the Sanctuary Model, which include open communication, emotional intelligence, social learning, democracy, nonviolence, change, and growth (Bloom).

The Benefits of a Multidisciplinary Team

In order for individuals to receive the best treatment, there needs to be collaboration. This organization's structure will be vastly different from a traditional medical model that is focused on hierarchy and power. Oftentimes, individuals interact with clients and with each other based upon a pre-existing hierarchy, which causes a significant gap in treatment. Someone on the lower level of the hierarchy may not participate as much as those who are higher up. The influence one has is based upon title rather than knowledge, and individuals are not open to challenging one another. This is unfortunate as oftentimes the conflict that arises when challenging coworkers results in an excellent solution to the problem. By having a system where the hierarchy is flattened, there will be a significant improvement in client services. The multidisciplinary team will consist of a nurse practitioner, psychiatrist, clinicians, occupational therapist, tutor, and residential counselors.

Staffing

The nurse practitioner will be responsible for the client's medical needs and will work closely with the psychiatrist to ensure clients are on the correct medications. The nurse practitioner will have a shared office with the psychiatrist. Adolescents will meet with the nurse practitioner at least twice a week, and the psychiatrist at least once a week. Each youth who is admitted will get assigned a clinician who they will work with until discharge. They will see their clinician for individual therapy three times a week and will engage in family therapy led by their clinicians as deemed appropriate. The tutor will work with the youth as a collective group for a few hours a day on schoolwork. Residential counselors will be with the youth throughout the day and will provide an extra layer of support. Residential counselors will also run morning meetings with the youth where everyone shares their current mood, goal for the day, and

anything else they wish to share. In addition to this group, there will be two therapeutic groups that the youth participate in. Twice a week, there will be a multidisciplinary team meeting.

Sample Curriculum

The therapeutic groups will include a multitude of arts-based mediums. For this example, I will highlight the use of music. Music is an integral part of adolescents' lives; it is a pathway to expression and connection. This therapeutic group will use music as a way to introduce "felt senses." The term "felt senses" was coined by psychologists Eugene Gendlin and Carl Rogers in the fifties, and it is a concept that supports people in integrating their mind and body. Felt senses are subconscious, somatic responses that individuals experience. These can be brought into consciousness and linked to an emotion. For example, an individual with anxiety may start to have a panic attack. During the panic attack, they feel a crushing sensation in their chest. Often what happens is that the individual will feel the crushing sensation before their brain registers that they are having a panic attack. By using "felt senses," an individual can identify their physical sensations and then work toward the ability to express the accompanying feelings. In this activity, adolescents will begin the group by writing down their current mood and what they are feeling in their body. Then the facilitator will give a brief introduction to felt senses and hand out a sheet of paper with an example list of felt senses. Time will then be given for reflection. Clients will be asked to identify their felt senses and can either write them down or use the outline of a body on the other side of the paper to identify where they physically experience the felt sense.

The second part of this group incorporates music and felt senses as a coping mechanism.

Adolescents are asked to pick one felt sense and emotion to use in this next step. They will pick a song they like to listen to when experiencing this emotion. Once everyone has their song, the

facilitator will play each song. During each song, the youth will record their felt senses. The activity will conclude with clients thinking about how their somatic experiences changed from the beginning of the session to the end of the session. The facilitator will lead a discussion on the role music played in helping youth connect with their bodies. They will also be encouraged to share any thoughts/observations about thoughts or feelings shared by others.

References

- Bloom, S. (in press). Sanctuary: An Operating System for Living Organizations. In N. Tehrani (Ed.), Managing Trauma in the Workplace Supporting Workers and the Organisation. London: Routledge.
- Rome, D. I. (2014). Your body knows the answer: using your felt sense to solve problems, effect change, and liberate creativity. Boston: Shambhala.

Trauma and Mindfulness: An Arts-Based Intervention for Survivors of Domestic Violence

Austen Rose Hamilton

The focus of this intervention is survivors of domestic violence. According to the Domestic Violence Handbook for Victims and Professionals (1998), "domestic violence is the number one health problem and leading cause of death by homicide for women in the United States" (p. i). Abuse can create chronic physical symptoms in a victim's body in addition to or as a result of the immediate physical injuries that can come from physical abuse, and chronic physical symptoms may be linked to the future occurrence of chronic pathologies. These future chronic health issues may be "nonspecific," or health symptoms that do not necessarily map onto any one specific injury, due to the recurring and severe nature of abuse (Sweet, 2014). In addition, women who have experienced abuse have a higher risk of physical health problems than women who have not been abused, and physical injuries can lead to chronic physical-health issues, such as heart attack, stroke, and loss of dexterity. Generalized stress related to physical abuse can reduce functioning of the immune, endocrine, or autonomic systems, which can then lead the individual to be more susceptible to contracting infectious diseases (Resnick, Acierno, & Kilpatrick, 1997, p. 68).

Mindfulness

Mindfulness is a holistic practice that is gaining more and more traction within the United States as a way to reduce stress and foster non-judgment toward the self and toward others. Mindfulness based stress reduction (MBSR) stems from Buddhist forms of meditation and is "concerned with embodied awareness and the cultivation of clarity, emotional balance (equanimity) and compassion and...the honing and intentional deployment of attention" (Williams & Kabat-Zinn, 2013, p. 3). Central tenets of mindfulness include non-judgment and

allowing oneself to be in the present moment. Focusing one's attention on what is happening in the current moment – from an individual's own breathing, to the many colors of a leaf, to the distinct feeling of each individual part of one's body – is a key component of being in the present. Being in the present moment can be a way to reduce distraction or intrusion of unwanted and/or uncomfortable thoughts, re-center and re-focus oneself, fully appreciate and take in one's surroundings, and re-connect with one's own body.

Nonjudgment includes the acceptance of any and all feelings, emotions, thoughts, and/or ideas that may enter an individual's mind, with the recognition that they are neither "good" nor "bad;" they simply exist. Non-judgment and acceptance allow an individual to experience these emotions, thoughts, etc. as normal and not a sign of weakness. This helps to foster emotional balance, and compassion and acceptance toward the self. It is worth noting here, however, that compassion and acceptance toward the self are not passive acceptances of what *happened* (i.e. the trauma) or passive reactions to emotions. Conversely, it is an acceptance of whatever one is feeling or thinking, regardless of what one "should" be feeling or whether the emotion is "bad" or not. This involves self-compassion no matter what.

This intervention aims to fill that gap and focus specifically on helping women who have experienced domestic violence obtain coping skills for stress and anxiety-provoking situations, re-connect with their bodies, and allow themselves to experience the multiplicity of emotions and thoughts that may be bound up in regard to their abuser. This intervention is created as a group therapy, with a primary purpose being sharing of the artwork that is created but may also be modified for individual therapy. All art therapy sessions will include the use of mixed art media, such as graphite, oil pastels, acrylic paint, etc. and 18" x 24" mixed media paper. The sessions

will end with a group reflection and discussion so that group members can process their artwork and any emotions that may arise in a safe, supportive space while using mindfulness.

Mindfulness is a type of thinking and feeling that tries to slow down your body and mind

Session 1

The first session will begin with an introduction to mindfulness.

What is Mindfulness?

by keeping you focused on the present. This means that when you do mindfulness exercises, you're not worrying about the past or the future. You're just letting yourself breathe and relax. You're letting your mind and your body stay in the present moment, right now.

Mindfulness is also about getting rid of judgment. When you practice mindfulness, you aren't judging experiences or feelings. For example, if you're thinking about something that you think you "messed up" on – like spilling water on your shirt earlier today – you might feel embarrassed, upset, or even angry. But when you use mindfulness, you try to recognize and accept that you are feeling angry, for example, but you don't judge anger as a "bad" or "wrong" emotion. You just recognize that you feel angry and accept it as the way that you're feeling in that moment.

Mindful Art

In this first session, the art piece will be introductory and "light," so as not to overwhelm clients or produce anxiety. Clients will be asked to choose a leaf. They will then be led in a mindfulness-based exercise and asked to observe the leaf for five minutes. They will be asked to observe the texture, smell, shape, color, etc. through various guided prompts, such as:

Notice the texture of the leaf – is it soft or rough? Crunchy or smooth?

Notice the shape of your leaf. Notice the color – is the leaf all one color, or do the colors vary slightly? Look at the texture and the patterns on the leaf. Look at the veins and lines on the leaf. Now, look at the stem.

The guided prompts aim to introduce clients to being in the present moment, and intentionally focusing on the leaf for five minutes. However, being a trauma-informed mindfulness-based intervention, it should be recognized that the clients should dictate the group – if they feel as though they cannot or do not want to focus on a leaf for five minutes, then a shorter period of time should be used. The length of the time does not matter for this exercise; the importance is being in the present moment. Then, clients will be asked to choose a medium (or media) and place the leaf where they can easily draw it. Then, they will line-draw the leaf without looking at their paper, outlining what the leaf looks like to them.

Session 2

In the second session, clients will begin by performing a "body scan," a mindfulness exercise that has an individual progressively focus on each part of their body.

Body Scan

This is called a body scan, and it's going to help you focus on each part of your body.

The purpose is to reconnect our mind to our body; when the mind is stressed, it can make the body stressed, too. Sit comfortably in your chair, with your feet on the floor. Close your eyes, relax your body, and focus on your breathing. First, just notice how your body is in your chair. Try to relax all of your muscles and clear your mind. Can you feel your clothes touching your body? Do you feel the chair against your back and legs? How does your body feel?

Now we're going to scan our bodies. Start at your feet. Explore the sensations – do your feet tingle? Do they feel tight? Do they feel hot? Do they feel neutral? Tune in to your feet and try to

focus only on them. Keep your mind focused on the present and the feeling of your feet. If your mind is wandering, notice that, and then gently bring it back to paying attention to your body. If you want, you can gently wiggle your toes. How does that feel? Does wiggling your toes make the sensations in your feet change? Next, focus on your lower legs – from your ankles to your calves. Notice the sensations and try to keep your awareness in the present, bringing your thoughts back if you notice your mind wandering.

Mindful Art

Clients will be asked to draw a generic outline of a body, or they can have one printed out for them, if they choose. Then, they will be asked to draw feelings onto parts of their bodies.

This prompt is intentionally left open-ended so that "feelings" might be interpreted as colors, words, symbols, or anything else that the client chooses.

Session 3

In the third session, clients will be asked to focus on resilience. As survivors of domestic abuse, they have all displayed incredible resilience, and that should be celebrated. This session will integrate the poetry of Maya Angelou, who was also a survivor of domestic violence, with the clients' own works of art. Clients will be asked to read, either silently or out loud, Maya Angelou's *Still I Rise*. If clients have another poem, piece of literature, or other source of inspiration that they would like to use to define resilience, they are welcomed and encouraged to use that. By naming the ways in which they are resilient in their artwork, clients are encouraged to celebrate themselves and their resiliency and embrace non-judgmental attitudes toward their actions in relation to trauma.

Subsequent Sessions

In the following sessions, the therapist is encouraged to use different aspects of mindfulness combined with prompts for the artwork. The prompts must be created with discretion, keeping in mind the group's dynamic; members' place in the healing process, such as readiness to confront certain topics; the overall mood of the group; etc. The prompts should be open-ended, thoughtful, and conducive to healing. Some possible prompts include:

- Think about a time you felt powerless. How did you deal with this feeling? What does it or did it mean to you?
- What do you hope for your future?
- What does hope mean to you?
- What do you wish you could say to your abuser (or friends/family/coworkers/etc.)?

References

- Angelou, M. (1978). *Still I rise*. Retrieved from https://www.poetryfoundation.org/poems/46446/still-i-rise
- Bremner, J. D. (2016). *Posttraumatic stress disorder: From neurobiology to treatment*. Hoboken, New Jersey: Wiley Blackwell.
- Brinamen, C. F., Taranta, A. N., & Johnston, K. (2012). Expanding early childhood mental health consultation to new venues: Serving infants and young children in domestic violence and homeless shelters. *Infant Mental Health Journal*, *33*(3), 283-293.

Buchalter, S. I. (2009). *Art therapy techniques and applications*. Philadelphia: Jessica Kingsley. Comford, Margaret (Missouri Institute of Mental Health). (2008). *Trauma 101: Understanding*

- the impact of trauma[Video file]. Retrieved from https://video-alexanderstreet-com.proxy.brynmawr.edu/watch/trauma-101-understanding-the-impact-of-trauma?context=channel:counseling-therapy.
- Defense Task Force on Domestic Violence (2001). Memorandum. *Department of Defense*, i-118.

 Retrieved from

 https://www.webharvest.gov/peth04/20041028080906/http://www.dtic.mil/domesticviole
 nce/Report.pdf.
- Epel, E., Daubenmier, J., Tedlie Moskowitz, J., Folkman, S, & Blackburn, E. (2009). Can meditation slow rate of cellular aging? Cognitive stress, mindfulness, and telomeres.

 Annals of the New York Academy of Science, 1172, 34-53.
- National Child Traumatic Stress Network. (n.d.). Trauma types. Retrieved from https://www.nctsn.org/what-is-child-trauma/trauma-types.
- O'Toole, L. L., Schiffman, J. R., Edwards, M., & Edwards, M. K. (2007). *Gender violence: Interdisciplinary perspectives*. New York: New York University Press.
- Pennsylvania Coalition Against Domestic Violence. (2005). Justice, Autonomy, Restoration and Safety: A Training Manual for Domestic Violence Advocates. Retrieved from http://laurel-house.org/attachments/article/58/JARS-intro.pdf.
- Resnick, H. S., Acierno, R., & Kilpatrick, D. G. (1997). Health impact of interpersonal violence 2: Medical and mental health outcomes. *Behavioral Medicine*, *23(2)*, 65-78.
- Sweet, P.L. (2014). 'Every bone of my body:' Domestic violence and the diagnostic body. *Social Science and Medicine*, 122, 44-52.
- Tjaden, P., & Thoennes, N. (2000). Full report of the prevalence, incidence, and consequences of

- violence against women: Findings from the National Violence Against Women Survey.
- U.S. Department of Justice: Office of Justice Programs: National Institute of Justice, iii-61. trauma queen. (2008, December 30). Trauma. Retrieved from https://www.urbandictionary.com/define.php?term=Trauma.
- Williams, J. M. G. & Kabat-Zinn, J. (2013). *Mindfulness: Diverse perspectives on its meaning, origins and applications*. New York: Routledge.

Creative Portraiture, Narrative Therapy and the Craft of Selfhood with HIV Positive Adults

David Oscar Harvey

Thinking about trauma in relation to people with HIV/AIDS is much different now than it would have been before 1996. In 1996, anti-retrovirals were made available, and the disease became a manageable condition. Indeed, since 1996, there continues to be medical advancements. Being seropositive in the earlier days of the epidemic brought the devastating likelihood of an early death, death that had the potential to be both protracted and painful. With this no longer on the horizon, the health prospects, both mental and physical, of HIV-positive folks are dramatically improved.

Still, HIV/AIDS remains rife with stigma. HIV has a long history of being associated with promiscuous sex (especially between men) as well as drug use. Drug use and homosexuality, particularly around HIV's first advent in the early 1980s, were wildly viewed as two of our society's most taboo and maligned behaviors. Hence, HIV became intimately identified with vice and shame; it became conceptualized as an illness procured through trespass of traditional social mores. Hence, HIV-positive subjects were figured not only as a threat to individuals they might infect, but also to orthodox social values that their very existence was understood to affront, no matter the truth of their actual path of sero-conversion. While the realities of being HIV-positive have changed, stigma surrounding HIV stubbornly remains. (Sengupta 2011, et. al).

In conceptualizing interventions to address HIV and trauma, it is specifically this component of being HIV-positive that I find most pressing: holding a sense of self that others (and one's own self) regards as quite literally toxic. I believe HIV relates more distinctly to the variety of trauma Courtois delineates in relation to "Identity and Cultural Trauma." These

include being marginalized within a group or identity that is discriminated against and disempowered by our society. Toxic stress and other mental health challenges can be endemic to belonging to a marginalized social groups. These difficulties may well be especially acute for HIV positive folks. Being HIV-positive can be particularly isolating and traumatic and cause individuals to feel "lesser than."

Creative Portraiture, Narrative Therapy and the Craft of Selfhood

A sociological study of HIV disclosure in the U.S. underscores what a perpetually arduous task this is for folks living with the virus. (Klitzman et. al 2003) Indeed, a number of U.S. states have HIV criminalization laws on the book that impel HIV disclosure to prospective sexual partners, even if the sex is safe or the HIV-positive person has an undetectable viral load, which are both variables that would render transmission virtually impossible. Furthermore, people have been convicted under these laws even if they did not transmit the virus. Though convictions are quite rare, the mere possibility of such an ordeal incites anxiety for many positive folks. The prospect of rejection as a result of disclosure oftentimes prevents folks living with HIV from pursuing sexual and/or romantic relationships.

Disclosure isn't limited to the realm of romantic and sexual relationships. It is also germane to all social components of an HIV positive person's life—from their friends and family, to their religious communities and places of employment. My first intervention is a structured writing endeavor in which the HIV-positive person writes a "dating profile." In many ways, this will follow standard dating profile formatting, but it also includes sections wherein one openly makes reference to their HIV status. However, rather than positioning HIV as an obstacle or barrier, the profile will discuss HIV as a strength. The intervention will occur in one-on-one therapy and be applicable to both programs in which I now work: folks getting individual

therapy as part of their participation in a day program and folks receiving individual therapy as part of an outpatient program. The intervention will be available to HIV positive folks looking to enlarge their social circle. Of course many folks who wish to do so may not have the aim of securing a romantic/sexual partner for any number of reasons. In such a case, they will also have the option of writing a profile tailored to seek friendship. In addition to standard fields: such a portions dedicated to hobbies, as well as qualities the subject is looking for from a friend or partner, the profile will also include areas on why having HIV makes the subject a better friend or partner, as well as qualities of resilience that HIV has instilled in them. We will spend time in session completing the profile and exploring what information to include on the profile, even selecting pictures or taking some to include within the profile.

While securing a friend or partner for our client through the profile would be a plus, such a goal is not the primary motivating factor for the intervention. Rather, it is putting the client in a mindset where they feel prepared and excited to expand their social circle and network of support. Additionally, instead of focusing on how HIV may have inhibited them from expanding their social network, completing the intervention will lead to discussion of ways in which their condition actually makes them better suited to be a valuable and supportive friend or partner. Finally, in underscoring positive qualities of living with HIV in reference to friendships/partnership, the intervention may well lead the client to consider opening up to folks in their life who are unaware of their positive status.

As previously stated, HIV is rife with shame, stigma and censure. Acquisition of HIV is often affiliated with behaviors our society deems ignominious; invariably judging the individual for engaging in behavior they consider disreputable and dangerous. In such a fashion, the HIV-positive folks often internalize the finger wagging of society and come to carry a burden of self-

blame, self-hatred, and regret surrounding the circumstances that led to their seroconversion. In this intervention, again also meant to take place during individual therapy, the client and therapist will explore the importance of the role of their HIV story and how this may contribute to feelings of self-hatred and fragmentation that the client experiences around their HIV. It is then that we will work together to craft an alternative origin story; one that trades affiliations of shame and aversions with more far more affirming associations such as pride, belonging, kindness and love.

Once we craft the clients' HIV origin story, we will create a work of art to record and honor the story. The medium used will be up to the client. They might craft a short personal essay on how they acquired HIV, create a painting or drawing, or develop a piece that includes a short narrative of their conversion story superimposed against a symbolic image. Creating this art object will serve to further instill the act of re-authoring in the clients' mind, hopefully distilling feelings of shame and uncertainty around the circumstances of their seroconversion.

References

- Bloom, S. (2010) Creating Sanctuary: Towards the Evolution of Sane Societies. New York: Routledge.
- Carr, A. (1998). Michael White's narrative therapy. *Contemporary Family Therapy*, 20(4), 485-503.
- Courtois, C (2014) It's not you, it's what happened to you: complex trauma and treatment. New York: Elements Behavior Health.
- Eisinger, R. W., Dieffenbach, C. W., & Fauci, A. S. (2019). HIV viral load and transmissibility of HIV infection: undetectable equals untransmittable. Jama, 321(5), 451-452.
- Fonner, V. A., Dalglish, S. L., Kennedy, C. E., Baggaley, R., O'reilly, K. R., Koechlin, F. M., ...

- & Grant, R. M. (2016). Effectiveness and safety of oral HIV preexposure prophylaxis for all populations. AIDS (London, England), 30(12), 1973.
- Freud, S., & Breuer, J. (2004). Studies in hysteria. New York: Penguin.
- Gregory, M. (1995). The sound of story: narrative, memory, and selfhood. *Narrative*, *3*(1), 33-56.
- Klitzman, R., Bayer, R., & Bayer, R. (2003). *Mortal secrets: Truth and lies in the age of AIDS*.

 JHU Press: Baltimore.
- Miles, M. S., Isler, M. R., Banks, B. B., Sengupta, S., & Corbie-Smith, G. (2011). Silent endurance and profound loneliness: Socioemotional suffering in African Americans living with HIV in the rural south. *Qualitative Health Research*, 21(4), 489-501.
- Rabkin, J. G. (2008). HIV and depression: 2008 review and update. Current Hiv/aids Reports, 5(4), 163-171.
- Quiros, L., & Berger, R. (2015). Responding to the sociopolitical complexity of trauma: An integration of theory and practice. Journal of Loss and Trauma, 20(2), 149-159.
- Sengupta, S., Banks, B., Jonas, D., Miles, M. S., & Smith, G. C. (2011). HIV interventions to reduce HIV/AIDS stigma: a systematic review. AIDS and Behavior, 15(6), 1075-1087.

Comfort Cups

Elena Hyder

The following intervention will be for adolescents, ages 12-17, who have been affected by trauma. This is a trauma-recovery focused intervention that involves preparing meals with only mugs and a microwave. This intervention will be accessible to all cooking levels and can be utilized in almost any setting where a three-prong electrical outlet is available. This intervention can be provided at the individual and group level.

The goal of this intervention is to help survivors understand and process their trauma and develop emotional and cognitive coping skills while building their cooking skills. This intervention has the added benefit of helping youth build a positive relationship with food, which can be preventative, or at least protective, against the possibility of them developing an eating disorder. Youth who are traumatized, especially through sexual abuse, tend to develop eating disorders (Courtois & Sack, 2014; Bloom, 2013; Herman, 2015). The complex relationship between survivors and food and theoretical perspectives in trauma recovery and symbolic interactionism are the basis for this intervention.

Execution

Comfort Cups uses the following session topics: getting to know you, trauma and stress education, identifying and understanding feelings, creating safety, trauma processing, and future planning. All sessions should be approximately an hour. There will be a consistent overall format for each session; checking-in, recap of last session, agenda setting of current session, topic and cooking activity, mindful eating, and then homework assignment when appropriate.

In the initial meeting, participants will first complete an emotional check-in that will involve asking "What food do you feel like today?" The food the participant names will be

representative of their current mood. This is to be done every meeting. Then participants will be encouraged to pick sevem recipes from a prepared list. The recipes will range from breakfast to dessert. Participants will be invited to modify recipe ingredients however necessary or desired based on their restrictions and preferences. Additional recipes can be selected in the event that additional sessions are needed.

Participants should receive their own plain, ceramic, microwave-safe mug and a plain cooking smock. Sharpies and fabric markers will be provided in the first session to allow the participants to decorate their items however they would like. Facilitators should be prepared to take home mugs in order to heat them in an oven at home, then bring back the mugs for the next session.

When discussing the topic for each session, participants will prepare one of their preselected recipes. Not only will participants self-select what recipes they would like to prepare, they will also connect the recipe to a session topic. This is to give the client an understanding of what they will talk about during sessions. Encouraging participants to pick the recipes and when they make them aims to give the participants a sense of control, which is essential when providing trauma recovery (Courtois & Sack, 2014; Bloom, 2013; Herman, 2015). Participants should never be forced to do something in a session, as this could trigger memories of times when they experienced trauma (Courtois & Sack, 2014; Bloom, 2013; Herman, 2015).

It is important to note that it is important to establish and maintain trust and safety with participants, especially because food is involved. Trauma survivors often have complicated relationships with food (Courtois & Sack, 2014; Bloom, 2013; Herman, 2015). Food could have been a source of abuse or an issue around neglect (Courtois & Sack, 2014; Bloom, 2013; Herman, 2015). Many survivors of trauma, especially childhood sexual abuse, develop eating disorders in

an attempt to exercise control over their bodies (Courtois & Sack, 2014; Bloom, 2013; Herman, 2015).

Special considerations will have to be made before this intervention can be considered appropriate for anyone diagnosed with an eating disorder. Those with disordered eating habits will be challenged by this intervention, but this could also be a challenge that produces positive change. This intervention provides the opportunity for food to become a source of nourishment rather than pain for survivors.

Once the meal is prepared and ready for consumption, the facilitator will lead the participant in a mindful eating exercise with the food. In the event that the recipe does not turn out as desired, this can be used as an opportunity to explore feelings around disappointment and an exercise in future planning.

Theoretical Framework & Supporting Research

This intervention aims to reinforce feelings of control through a positive relationship with food. By showing participants they can have total control over the food they eat in a judgement-free environment, they can begin to recognize the therapeutic relationship they can create with food. Also, food holds deep meaning for all people. Food habits are deeply connected to social and moral meanings. Consequently, food defines us as individuals and as groups (Mead & Morris, 1967; Locher, Yoels, Maurer, & Ells, 2005). Centered on the theory of symbolic interactionism, meal preparation and consumption can be an opportunity for exploring and understanding relationships with others and ourselves (Mead & Morris, 1967; Locher et. al, 2005).

The intention behind leading the participant in a mindful eating exercise with the food is not only is to have the participant enjoy the product of their own labor but to also ground the participant in the present moment and provide feelings of nourishment and comfort. Research has shown that

mindfulness approaches done in conjunction with a trauma resiliency model improve posttraumatic symptoms in survivors, including issues with dissociation (Grabbe & Miller-Karas, 2017). When food is prepared or eaten slowly with intention and without interruption, it can be rhythmic. The repetitive motion of stirring, the taste of salt on the tongue, the smell of sugar melting are only a few examples of how food can activate our limbic systems and ultimately allow brains to slow down and relax (Essen & Mårtensson, 2014; Locker et. al, 2005).

References

- Bloom, S. L. (2013). *Creating Sanctuary: Towards the Evolution of Sane Societies*. London: Routledge.
- Calhoun, L. G., & Tedeschi, R. G. (2006). The Foundations of Postraumatic Growth: An Expanded Framework. In *Handbook of Posttraumatic Growth Research and Practice* (pp. 3–40). Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.
- Courtois, C. A., & Sack, D. (2014). It's Not You, It's What Happened to You: Complex Trauma and Treatment. Telemachus Press.
- Essen, E. V., & Mårtensson, F. (2014). Young Adults' Use of Food as a Self-Therapeutic Intervention. *International Journal of Qualitative Studies on Health and Well-Being*, 9(1), 23000. doi: 10.3402/qhw.v9.23000.
- Herman, J. L. (2015). *Trauma and Recovery: The Aftermath of Violence, from Domestic Abuse to Political Terror*. New York: Basic Books, a member of the Perseus Books Group.
- Grabbe, L., & Miller-Karas, E. (2017). The Trauma Resiliency Model: A "Bottom-Up" Intervention for Trauma Psychotherapy. *Journal of the American Psychiatric Nurses Association*, 24(1), 76–84. doi: 10.1177/1078390317745133.
- Locher, J. L., Yoels, W. C., Maurer, D., & Ells, J. V. (2005). Comfort Foods: An Exploratory

- Journey Into The Social and Emotional Significance of Food. *Food and Foodways*, *13*(4), 273–297. doi: 10.1080/07409710500334509.
- Mead, G. H., & Morris, C. W. (1967). Mind, Self, and Society. doi: 10.7208/chicago/9780226516608.001.0001.
- Utter, J., Denny, S., Lucassen, M., & Dyson, B. (2016). Adolescent Cooking Abilities and Behaviors: Associations With Nutrition and Emotional Well-Being. *Journal of Nutrition Education and Behavior*, 48(1). doi: 10.1016/j.jneb.2015.08.016.

Gamification and Neurofeedback with Incarcerated Youth

Matt McCusker

This intervention would be aimed at the roughly 50,000 youth imprisoned in the United States, as well as children in any other disciplinary setting. The primary method of this intervention would fall under what is known as gamification, or more specifically "the design approach of utilizing gameful design in various contexts for inducing experiences familiar from games to support different activities and behaviors" (Huotari & Hamari, 2017; Deterding et al., 2011) (Majuri et al, 2018). The aim of gamification is to provide a fluid, interactive experience that puts the learner in the center of the subject matter in a way they find engaging. Not only would this intervention be fun and effective, it also aligns nicely with a trauma-centered approach. This intervention seeks to explore new ways to reach the young brain, teaching our juvenile offenders that they have agency, have a voice, and most importantly, that they deserve connection.

Gamification and Incarcerated Youth

The intervention I am suggesting is to gamify rehabilitation and personal development for incarcerated youth using an in-house video game. Each child would design their own virtual avatar with which to carry out their place in the game. Upon beginning the game, the child's avatar would be weak, lacking the speed, power, and other attributes necessary to "survive" the rounds of online play. These desired "strength points" could only be acquired through an adherence to program attendance and other challenges in which individuals would be given the opportunity to gain points to strengthen their avatars in the game. Acknowledging the existence of children's unique gifts and inherent deficiencies, the opportunities for "avatar development"

would be spread across a wide spectrum so that all would be welcome to develop in the capacity in which they would be interested in and intrinsically geared toward.

The game would be split between two modes. The first mode would be a one-player narrative version where the student would find themselves in a sort of dystopian future, one beset by the chaos of a society that has lost all sense of moral order. This opening stage of the game would be a desolate residential community beset by violence. The game would be initially presented as an open-world platform like Grand Theft Auto—one where the kids could explore freely and interact with any of the other characters. They would have the option to punch or kick or pick up weapons, but those actions would end pretty swiftly with their avatar's doom due to the chain of events it would set off within the game. However, if they explore their beginning world enough, they will stumble upon a house where a man has a time machine. He wants to travel into the past so he can fix the current state of affairs but needs a few parts from the outside world. The first mission would be securing the things that he requests and then firing the machine up. This would mistakenly take the child's avatar into the past as well.

The next step of the game would be an adventure through history. It would start in ancient Sumer and go off into Egypt, parts of Africa, the Mongolian conquest, Greece, Rome, and throughout Colonial Europe's colonization of the New World. The idea would be that the missions would allow the player to interfere with the pivotal events that have shaped our current world. This would not only give the player a fun opportunity to learn world history, but it would also allow them to interact with the evolution of humanity's thought, to learn about societies, how they thrive and, more importantly, how they fall apart. Throughout the single-player mode, the student would also be given various tasks and puzzles of a mathematical nature to work out to strengthen those aspects as well. The trick would be peppering those problems into the swirl

of action in a way that didn't seem obvious to the student, leading them to believe they were being tricked into studying.

After completing an allotted portion of time to play the single player version, students would be given an opportunity to use their avatar for a multiplayer battle royale mode where they could compete with their fellow students. Their avatar, which would be strengthened by the single player mode as well as different tasks they completed throughout their week, would allow the student to get a real-time gauge on their personal progress via the speed and power of his avatar which would hopefully propel the student toward continuing to develop and thrive.

The multiplayer mode would also contain little "easter eggs" to be found by the players that would be redeemed for extra visitation hours, home visits (if applicable), money, food, etc. The idea would be to let the student body brainstorm and vote on the things they wish to be able to win, which highlights another pivotal aspect of the game—the demand it would place upon the students to organize and cooperate so that they could gain the ability to secure the most personally rewarding prizes they can think of. Groups would be led and guided to allow these students to learn skills of persuasion and debate and to also help them learn to trust in the help of others.

QEEG/Neurofeedback

Between bouts of the online play, students would be invited to participate in QEEG and corresponding neurofeedback treatments. The outcome of their neurofeedback treatment in terms of the student's achieving levels of mastery over frontal lobe activity would then be translated into "points" that would then serve to fill up a turbo function, allowing their avatar a finite speed burst to use throughout multiplayer mode. These neurofeedback sessions would help create a neurological understanding of the students, scanning for things such as ADHD, Anxiety, PTSD,

TBI, and other conditions. This scanning would also allow for the opportunity for students to seek additional help for their conditions through other forms of therapy that would ideally be available.

References

- Calhoun, L. G., & Tedeschi, R. G. (2006). *Handbook of posttraumatic growth: research and practice*. New York: Psychology Press.
- Howard, J. (2019). A Systemic Framework for Trauma-Informed Schooling: Complex but Necessary! *Journal of Aggression, Maltreatment, and Trauma*.
- Lytton, E. B. (1842). Zanoni. Paris: Baudry.
- Majuri, J., Koivisto, J., & Sarsa, H. (2018). Gamification of education and learning: A review of empirical literature. doi: 10.1109/hicss.2014.377.
- Nicholson, A. A., Ros, T., Frewen, P. A., Densmore, M., Théberge, J., Kluetsch, R. C., ... Lanius,
 R. A. (2016). Alpha oscillation neurofeedback modulates amygdala complex connectivity and
 arousal in posttraumatic stress disorder. *NeuroImage: Clinical*, 12, 506–516. doi:
 10.1016/j.nicl.2016.07.006.

Shapes: A Movement-Based Yoga Intervention

David Meyer

The art intervention I would like to present is called "Shapes." Shapes is a movement-based intervention that incorporates yoga techniques and philosophies. I feel that this intervention would work well in an inpatient setting or in a retreat where there is lots of support for those undergoing the intervention. For the intervention to be fully achieved, the facilitator would need to be trained as a therapist as well as a yoga teacher. Shapes would be done in a group context with potential time/space for additional individual processing. I feel that that group experience will add extra layers of support as well as insight into the experience.

Movement Therapy

As social workers, we advocate strongly for the biopsychosocial approach, but I believe we fall short when it comes to integrating the whole person. The whole person is multifaceted. Each person has a body that moves, a brain that thinks, and a soul that longs to be recognized as such. In therapy, we get analytical about thoughts and past experiences. However, we tend to avoid the body and gloss the spirit.

Yoga and mindfulness have been used in working with post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD) in Veterans, cancer patients, as well as children. Staples, Hamilton, and Uddo (2013) support the use of yoga as an intervention for PTSD in veterans. In addition, research by Strauss and Northcut (2013) documented the effectiveness of combining clinical social work with yoga and mindfulness when working with cancer patients. Furthermore, yoga and mindfulness have been effectively used in schools as well in the clinical context with children.

Shapes

The intervention will begin by introducing "shapes" to participants. These shapes or poses are created by the body. The shapes will not have traditional yoga names. The shapes represent the characteristics and emotions that they are intended to evoke. While they will each seek to convey a particular emotion, the participant will tell the story of how they embody each of the shapes.

Foundational Shapes

Name	Description	Emotional Characteristics
Turtle	Shines on the ground. Hips towards heels. Spines	Introversion
	resting over tights. Head down.	
Star		
		Extroversion
Dinosaur	Standing tall Legs wide. Arms open. Fingers spread.	
Lion		
	Legs together. Knees flexed. Hips flexed. Arms together. Elbows flexed.	
Tree		
	Prone position. Forearms on the ground. Extension through the spine.	Grounded, alert and curious
Rainbow		
		Balance
		Daiance
	Standing on one leg with other knee flexed. (Other leg can act as a kickstand).	
	Standing on one reg with other knee fexed. (Other reg can ace as a kickstand).	
	Legs together or apart. Arms in the air. Lateral flexion in the spine.	Brightness
		Ü

During the first session, the participants will learn a few of the fundamental shapes. They will share examples of how each shape makes them feel and the emotions these poses invoke.

During the second session, they get to make their own shapes/movements and tell the story about why they chose the shapes/movements that they chose. The approach will be very intentional during the second session. Once they create their shapes/movements, they will be encouraged to stay in the shape and explore how they feel. They will be encouraged to allow themselves to feel exactly the way they feel without pushing anything away.

The Shapes intervention is intended to support the participant in reclaiming their inner landscapes, bodies, and minds so that they can embrace the external world from a space of wholeness. Much of the works of the Shapes facilitator will be to create a safe space for the participant to do the work of releasing the imprint that trauma has had on the body and mind.

Additional Elements

Breath and grounding are an essential aspect of yoga and mindfulness and will be an essential aspect of the Shapes intervention. After engagement in each activity, participants will have time to talk about their experiences. The therapist will ask questions that provoke insight. Members can crosstalk with guidance from the therapist. Sessions will also include the "flow." The Flow is a rhythmic breath and movement sequence that is intended to create unity in the group and create a "flow state," which I believe is very similar to the state that one experiences during creativity. It will also be considered a sort of ritualistic ending or completion of the Shapes sessions.

References

Emerson, D. & Hopper, E (2011). Overcoming Trauma Through Yoga: Reclaiming the Body.

North Atlantic Book, California

- Fiore, R., Nelson, R., & Tosti, E. (2014). The use of yoga, meditation, mantram, and mindfulness to enhance coping in veterans with PTSD. *Therapeutic Recreation Journal*, 48(4), 337–340.
- Levine, B., & Land, H. (2016). A Meta-synthesis of qualitative findings about dance/movement therapy for individuals with trauma. *Qualitative Health Research*, 26(3), 330–344.
- Staples, J. K., Hamilton, M. E, & Uddo, M. (2013). A yoga program for the symptoms of posttraumatic stress disorder in veterans. *Military Medicine*, 178(3), 854-860.
- Strauss, R., & Northcut, T. (2014). The Science and art of integrating the mind and body in clinical social work. *Clinical Social Work Journal*, 42(3), 205–207.
- Weare (2013). Developing mindfulness with children and young people: a review of the evidence and policy context. *Journal of Children's Services*,

An Organizational Model for Disaster Relief

Mahria Morris

The purpose of this initiative is to help a community heal in the aftermath of a catastrophic weather event. Catastrophic natural disasters such as hurricanes, wildfires, and flooding, can strike anytime and often without warning. Each of these types of events can have an extreme impact on the people within the community, resulting in the loss of personal belongings, economic instability, and emotional distress. This project looks to assist members of a community in processing the event, beginning the healing process through art-based strategies, and developing skill-building in the group setting.

Organization Background and Mission

The proposed organization seeks to deploy a small team of employees to a traumaimpacted area 6-9 months after the damaging event took place. They will use their resources to connect with community organizations, recruit volunteers within the community, and create workgroups. The arts-based curriculum will promote wellness and healing through the creation of art, mainly in the form of drawing.

Project Background

With the rise in catastrophic weather events—flooding in the South, wildfires in California, hurricanes that are larger and more frequently impacting the Atlantic coast—more and more individuals and communities are faced with the challenge of preparing for disaster and executing relief efforts in the aftermath. This additional challenge is taxing on the resources of a community, and after a catastrophic event, a town can be left depleted and in despair. Often the well-being and health of those who assist in relief coordination are pushed to the limit. Pencil and Paper looks to identify local organizational leaders who can benefit from an art-based

intervention that will help in processing the trauma. The efforts of this initiative are to lend support and care in the months after the disaster. The hope is that the program will bring members of the community together in healing.

Target Audience

Pencil and Paper looks to connect with those who acted as relief workers and volunteers within the community in the disaster's aftermath as well as those who were impacted by loss from the natural disaster. The program looks to engage with adults who can commit to two, three-hour day or evening sessions a week for six weeks.

Curriculum

Pencil and Paper will base their teaching off the research and published work of Dr. Betty Edwards, the creator of "Drawing on the Right Side of the Brain" (1979). A certified instructor will teach this program in the Drawing on the Right Side of the Brain method. The art instructor will be paired with a licensed social worker, who will facilitate a group session. The group will then be introduced to the art concept being taught in the session. A correlation between the art concept and the processing skills will be discussed in another brief group session at the end of the class. Participants will then have additional time to work on the art skill in free draw time. Drawing time will be provided in each session the group meets so that the group can hone their new skills at their own pace, as well as take time to interact with others in their cohort.

Theory Framework

The functionalist perspective looks at each part of society and focuses on the interdependent nature of the relationships. These relationships contribute to the success of a community. It can be thought of as a machine; each cog is pulled and pushed by other cogs nearby. This, in turn, affects the original cog. Each cog has a meaningful effect on the machine.

But when it is working with other parts, it is more valuable than the individual cog. All communities function in this way, although to varying degrees. After a catastrophic natural disaster, the system can no longer function because of the traumatic disruption. This art-based program looks to use the skill of drawing, the practice of the activity and the desire to repair the damage, and ideally improve the community system

Curriculum

Daniel Pink's book, "A Whole New Mind: Why Right-Brainers Will Rule The Future," introduces ideas on how our brains work and how information is processed. The first chapter encourages readers to question their thinking and push past self-imposed limitations to allow our right-directed thinking to help guide us in seeing more of the whole. These very ideas were the cornerstone of the work that Dr. Betty Edwards explored in her book, "Drawing on the Right Side of the Brain." The Pencil and Paper program will be grounded in work done by Dr. Betty Edwards and published in her 1979 book. Dr. Edward's method of drawing instruction is offered throughout the world in several workshop programs. The program materials and methods will be used in this initiative.

The other component of the program is based on trauma-informed practice. The group discussion and processing will take place at the start of each session. This will be followed by the development of an art skill, which will then be used in the practice of remembrance and mourning, seeking meaning, and establishing connectedness through the participant's self-generated art. The use of Dr. Edward's methods encourage and support seeing a new way, which parallels the new way of seeing reconstruction after a natural disaster.

Surrealizations: An Arts-Based Trauma Intervention

Meghan Privitello

Surrealizations is an art-based trauma intervention designed for women who have survived domestic violence. Surrealizations uses the artistic movement of Surrealism as both its foundation and organizing framework to honor and mirror the fractured narratives, images, and sensory experiences of those who have experienced domestic violence. The goals of Surrealizations are to educate victims about the physical and psychological effects of trauma and traumatic memory, to expose victims to Surrealism through artwork and art history, to foster artistic engagement with trauma through the transformative process of creating works of art, and to establish the reintegration of social bonds with fellow group members to assist in reducing the isolation that often follows traumatic events.

Why Visual Art?

Visual art allows the survivor to bypass the slipperiness of speechless terror and represent her trauma outside of language through the "non-verbal realm of imagery" (Cohen & Riley, 2000, as cited by Talwar, p. 23). Through the creation of a work of art, the survivor creates an adaptable holding environment that can be as vast or as small as she needs to contain her experience. Her art can both nurture and expose her pain. She engages in a silent ritual where her memories and sensations are invited to exist as a piece of art made by her violated body. She reclaims time and agency. Art allows the trauma survivor to imagine a new life while honoring memories of the past.

Why Surrealism?

Trauma survivors are victims of chance. There is no rational order to the events they endure. The neighboring movements of Surrealism and Dada both employed chance as an art-

making method. Dadaists would drop pieces of ripped up paper onto a canvas and paste them wherever they landed. Surrealists valued the spontaneity of unconscious images and dream symbolism to create art where "things rub against each other oddly....art...that reproduces that strangeness" (Jones, 2001) and combined "ideas or objects from seemingly incongruous domains...to produce surprising new meanings – a process literally externalized and visualized in the collage or assemblage" (Prager, 2013, p. 240), a popular techniques in surrealist art. When a victim of trauma attempts to resurrect her experience through art to create a version of her story that is survivable, what better way than to employ the techniques of a genre that so often mirrored the very essence of trauma: disintegration, juxtaposition, symbolism?

Who Would Benefit from Surrealizations?

The curriculum presented in this proposal is tailored for women who have been victims of domestic violence, but the choice of art and activities in each module can easily be tailored to specific trauma populations or generalized for any trauma survivor. After having worked with those affected by domestic violence, either through primary or secondary trauma, I was able to bear witness to the ways in which the notion of *home* and *body* were dismantled at the hands of the abuser. Both *body* and *home* were violated; body *as* home and the body *in* home; any sense of safety, both within one's body and within one's home, was extirpated. The trauma of domestic violence is one that can feel preventable to its victims, a trauma that survivors say came with warnings and signs. Shame veils the gaze of the survivor. Her very existence feels like an invocation of danger. To stay with her abuser, the victim risks her life. To leave her abuser, the victim risks the loss of her identity. Her memories are laced with the cycles and patterns of violence endured in what should have been her home as asylum, but what has become an asylum akin to madness.

Surrealizations' Curriculum

disconnection, and terror through the symbolism of their experience, and who are open to artmaking as a way toward pleasure. Surrealizations requires participants to actively engage in acts
of both creation and destruction in a way that honors the fragmented and often non-verbal nature
of trauma narratives. Creativity allows not only the possibility to transmute materials in the
production of art, but also grants the artist/person their own transfiguration of identity.

Module #1: Education about Trauma — Participants will be introduced to a range of
foundational trauma literature that will provide information about neurobiological responses to
trauma, and psychodynamic conceptualizations of trauma. Several terms and their definitions
will be introduced to participants. Terms will include: toxic stress, allostatic load, PTSD, trauma
responses, speechless terror, dissociation, fragmentation, integration, types of trauma, complex
trauma, relational challenges, emotional dysregulation, resilience, post-traumatic growth, and
reparative experiences.

Surrealizations is for trauma victims who are willing to engage with shame, guilt,

Module #2: Education about Surrealism – As a way to establish the mutual relationship between creativity and destruction, participants will be introduced to the origins of the Surrealist movement and its emergence as a response to the atrocities and trauma of war. Contemporary Surrealism such as Afro-Surrealism and the Asian Surrealist movement will also be introduced as a way to de-emphasize the Eurocentric Whiteness inherent in the historical roots of Surrealism.

Module #3: Domestic Objects Surrealized – The participant's first creation will focus on the "domestic" of domestic violence. Each person will be asked to choose a domestic object (vacuum cleaner, comforter, lamp, spatula, blender, etc.) that feels entangled with their trauma

experience. They will then be asked to "surrealize" the object. Materials provided will allow the women to transform the objects into ones that reflect the complicated meanings embedded in their chosen object. The following pieces of art will be shown as examples: Meret Oppenheim, *Object*, Paris, 1936, Man Ray, *Gift*, 1921, Meret Oppenheim, *Ma gouvernante*, 1936, Meret Oppenheim, Gloves, 1985, Man Ray, *Object to be Destroyed*, 1922-1923, Salvador Dali, *Lobster Telephone*, 1936, <u>Jeff Koons</u>, *One Ball Total Equilibrium Tank (Spalding Dr. J Silver Series)*, 1985, Natee Utarit, *Looking Inward*, 2012.

Module #4: Classical Paintings/Sculptures Surrealized – This module serves as an act of rebellion against the hyper-valuation of traditional forms and narratives. Trauma memory and/or narrative does not always abide by chronology or coherence. As a way to honor anti-tradition (fragmentation of trauma), participants will choose a classical/traditional painting or sculpture and "surrealize" it through the destructive act of rebellious transformation (cutting up and rearranging, adding additional elements, painting over, etc.) Salvador Dali's, *Venus de Milo with Drawers*, 1936, Kim Yunjae's *Paradise #1-#3*, Chen Wenling's *China Today*, 2006, Andres Barrioquinto's *Untitled*, and Natee Utarit's *Scandal*will be shown as examples.

Module #5: Self-Portraits Surrealized – Judith Herman (2014) wrote that "Society gives women little permission either to withdraw or to express their feelings. In an effort to be protective, family, lovers, or friends may disregard a survivor's need to reestablish a sense of autonomy" (p. 65). The participant's final artwork will focus on the necessity to confront the new post-trauma version of the self, and to both represent and inhabit this distinct identity as a way toward freedom-in-spite-of-trauma. There is a profound power and independence in this manipulation, which is particularly important for those creating out of/through trauma. The women can choose to draw, paint, sculpt, or photograph themselves and will be asked to focus

on the ways trauma has both destroyed and (re-)created them. A selection of the examples shown will be Frida Kahlo's *The Broken Column*, 1944 and *The Wounded Deer*, 1946, Man Ray's *Glass Tears*, 1932, Alice Bailly's *Self Portrait*, 1917, Henri Dono's *Waiting for Ratu Adil I*, 2010, Jia Aili's *Untitled - Ai Weiwei*, 2013, Andres Barrioquinto's *Swing*, 2016, and *A Meditation on Love and War*, 2014, Joseph Obanubi's *Self Portrait*, and the works of Kendario L'Pierre.

Module #6: Testimony (as Public Exhibition) – Surrealizations will culminate in a public exhibition of the participant's artistic achievements as a testimony to both victimization and survival. Herman (2014) aptly describes "The universality of testimony as a ritual of healing. Testimony has both a private dimension, which is confessional and spiritual, and a public aspect, which is political and judicial. The use of the word testimony links both meanings, giving a new and larger dimension to the patient's individual experience" (p. 181). This component of the intervention hopes to demonstrate the possibility of the re-emergence of interpersonal relationships and the ability to overcome relational challenges. After the participants have spent several weeks together in what is designed to be a safe, intimate, and exploratory space, they will have built a small kinship community. The experience of exhibiting their work will be both an individual and collective experience of post-traumatic growth that speaks to the personal and political meanings and effects of/on trauma experiences. An exhibition space will be secured for the works to be shown. Each participant will also be asked to invite (at least) one person in their life (friend, family member, colleague, etc.) to attend the event as a further push toward reestablishing interpersonal connection. Even after the culmination of Surrealizations, "[The survivor] will think of the trauma every day as long as she lives. She will grieve every day. But the time comes when the trauma no longer commands the central place in her life" (Herman, 2014, p. 195).

References

- Breton, A. (1924). Manifesto of surrealism. Retrieved from https://www.tcf.ua.edu/Classes
 /Jbutler/T340/SurManifesto/ManifestoOfSurrealism.htm
- Fisher, J. (2017). *Healing the fragmented selves of trauma survivors*. New York, NY: Routledge.
- Freud, S. (1966). Introductory lectures on psycho-analysis. New York, NY: W.W.Norton & Co.
- Harris, D.A. (2009). The paradox of expressing speechless terror: Ritual liminality in the creative arts therapies' treatment of posttraumatic distress. *The Arts in Psychotherapy*, *36*, 94-104.
- Herman, J. (2014). Trauma and recovery: the aftermath of violence from domestic abuse to political terror. New York, NY: Basic Books.
- Jones, J. (2001). For better perverse. *The Guardian*. Retrieved from https://www.theguardian.com/lifeandstyle/2001/sep/08/weekend.jonathanjones
- Prager, P. (2013). Play and the avant-garde: Aren't we all a little dada? *American Journal of Play*, 5(2), 239-256.
- Van der Kolk, B.A. (2014). The body keeps the score. New York, NY: Penguin.
- Van der Kolk, B.A. & van der Hart, O. (1995). The intrusive past: The flexibility of memory and the engraving of trauma. In C. Caruth (Ed.), *Trauma: Explorations in memory* (pp. 158-182). Baltimore, MD: The Johns Hopkins University Press.

Containing and Connecting: Comics as a Medium for Trauma-informed Social Work Alexander Rothman

Comics are a powerful cultural force and a versatile expressive tool. The current ubiquity of superhero movies speaks to the power of stories told in the form. So do the explosion of manga, graphic novels, and webcomics in recent years. After decades spent as a sort of cultural pariah, comics are now widely recognized as a "valid" literary form. Interestingly enough, many of the most acclaimed graphic novels are trauma stories. *Maus* is a Pulitzer-winning story of genocide and survivor's guilt (Spiegelman, 1996). *Fun Home* is a memoir exploring the Macarthur-winning cartoonist's experiences of her father's likely suicide and her own stigmatized sexual orientation (Bechdel, 2007). *Persepolis* examines the impacts of war and cultural oppression (Satrapi, 2007). Notably, most superhero stories are also tales of resilience in response to traumatic origins.

There is no consensus definition of comics. Perhaps the simplest is Eisner's summary of comics as "sequential art" (McCloud, 1993, p. 5). McCloud himself arrives at the somewhat unwieldy "juxtaposed pictorial and other images in deliberate sequence, intended to convey information and/or to produce an aesthetic response in the viewer" (p. 9). In general, definitions disagree as to whether comics need to include elements such as words, panel borders, multiple panels per page, and so on. However, common factors are the presence of discrete visual elements that are arranged to produce a language-like (usually narrative) effect.

In an important sense, the central function of comics is taking fragmented, incomplete information and integrating it into something coherent and whole. Some alchemy turns these otherwise unrelated images into a story. It is in this sense that we might talk about comics employing "visual language." And this idea of "visual language" may have important implications for the nonverbal encoding of trauma memories.

Another key reason that comics are well-suited to trauma work is that they inherently integrate sensory and cognitive data. Comics does this through the blending of the visual and the linguistic discussed above. The form also draws upon various tools to visualize other sensory streams. Some of these are conventions, e.g., text or a word balloon drawn in dashed lines are commonly understood to denote whispering. Others are more intuitive: drawing a sound effect like the word "crash" in large, capitalized, jagged, and shattered letters will likely evoke a different sound association than drawing the same letters to look like inflatable balloons. Likewise, depicting wavy lines above a plate of food may be understood contextually to represent heat or scent. A green cloud around a garbage can may suggest stench. A cloud of breath, motion lines indicating shivering, or icicles dripping from a word balloon might all evoke a sense of cold.

Program Narrative: Resilience Self-Portrait

This intervention is designed for single-session work with housing-insecure adults. It uses a simple, 4-panel comics template to help clients integrate a sense of their own strengths and resilience with experiences of difficulty. Its material requirements are modest—a drawing surface that can accommodate a standard 8.5" x 11" piece of paper and a drawing implement—that it can be employed in a wide variety of settings.

Hopper, Basuk, & Olivet, (2010) outline four principles for providing housing-insecure clients with trauma-informed care—operating from a position of trauma awareness, establishing safety, working collaboratively to provide opportunities for choice/control, and focusing on client strengths. It is worth noting that this population is particularly vulnerable. Housing insecurity is itself a traumatic experience. Shelter is a basic human need, and having a reliable home provides stability that is crucial for maintaining social bonds, steady work, and a sense of

self. Furthermore, chronic homelessness is associated with histories of complex trauma, and many homeless individuals experience co-occurring disorders that increase their risk of revictimization. These may include serious mental illness or substance-use disorders.

Competent, trauma-informed work with housing-insecure clients requires clinicians to sensitively attend to clients' needs around safety, autonomy, and resilience. While this intervention is designed to be adaptable to multiple settings, it should always be presented as optional and consideration should be given to the relative privacy of the space.

The intervention can be introduced as a creative exercise that helps people recognize and remember their strengths in the face of challenges. A possible prompt would be: "This exercise is to make a short comic that will be a self-portrait of your strengths, feelings, and how you deal with difficulties. I'll give you instructions to fill in each of four panels on this comics page. The instructions are pretty open, so feel free to follow them however feels best to you. If you want to talk about whatever comes up as you work, we can do that. But if you want to talk about something else or just work quietly, that's great, too." Clients are given a template of four regular panels in a 2 x 2 grid. (Templates are available from the author upon request.) The template looks as follows:

Clients are then given the following instructions:

- 1. In the first panel (upper left), write down something that is difficult for you. Draw how it makes you feel.
- 2. In the next panel (upper right), write down your favorite thing to do.

 Imagine it as a shape and draw the outline of that shape. Now slowly fill the shape in with a pattern.

- 3. In the next panel (lower left), write down a strength you have. Draw how it makes you feel.
- 4. In the next panel (lower right), draw yourself how you hope to be a year from now. Write a message from your future self to you as you are right now.

The template and instructions are designed with several elements of trauma theory in mind. The regularity of the panels is intended to invoke a sense of containment and predictability. Incorporating a light grid-paper background into these templates serves this purpose as well, along with a few others. The grid highlights the relationships among the various elements within and across panels. It provides an intuitive guide for recognizing when one element is larger than another, for instance. It also creates a sense of unity across the piece. Finally, it provides an easy guide for lettering.

The prompts are designed to integrate parts of the client's self that may feel fragmented, for instance affective states and experiences of difficulty or strengths. The third prompt is adapted from exercises that Barry (2014), another Macarthur-winning cartoonist and educator, and a trauma survivor herself, uses with students (p. 76). Repetitive mark-making can serve as a grounding mindfulness technique. Here it invites participants to linger in a positive association after confronting a negative one.

The panel sequence is intended to guide the client from consideration of a negative experience to a positive one, to a positive association with the client's self, to a future vision of growth. The overall progression is meant to evoke resilience. The associative quality of the comics page also suggests consistency across this progression. The person who experiences difficulties and setbacks is the same person who can recognize their own strengths and grow into a better future.

The intervention provides clients with a multidimensional, strengths-based self-portrait that they can easily fold into a pocket and take with them. It is important to remember the importance of autonomy and control in trauma work and to encourage clients to make the exercise their own. Flexibility is key. If a client does not wish to dwell on a difficulty, a clinician might work with them to develop another prompt for the first panel. If the client has difficulty identifying a strength, the clinician may suggest one that she notices in the here-and-now of the session.

References

Barry, L. (2014). Syllabus: Notes from an accidental professor. Drawn & Quarterly.

Bechdel, A. (2007). Fun home: A family tragicomic. Houghton Mifflin Harcourt.

- Bloom, S. (2010). Bridging the black hole of trauma: the evolutionary significance of the arts. *Psychotherapy and Politics International*, 8, 198-212.
- Bloom, S. (2011). Bridging the black hole of trauma: the evolutionary significance of the arts—what is art for. *Psychotherapy and Politics International*, 9, 67-82.
- Cohn, N. (2010). The limits of time and transitions: Challenges to theories of sequential image comprehension. *Studies in Comics*, *I*(1), 127-147.
- Corrado, M. (2016). *Trauma narratives with inner city youth: The Storiez intervention* (Doctoral dissertation). Retrieved from https://repository.upenn.edu/edissertations_sp2/77/
- Corrado, M. (2019). *B586: Social Work, Trauma, and the Arts, Week 1 notes* [PowerPoint slides]. Retrieved from:

https://moodle.brynmawr.edu/pluginfile.php/229068/mod_resource/content/0/Week%201%2 0Powerpoint.pdf

- Finkelstein EA, Corso PS, Miller TR (2006) *The incidence and economic burden of injuries* in the United States. Oxford University Press, New York.
- Harris, D. (2009). The paradox of speechless terror: Ritual liminality in the creative arts therapies' treatment of posttraumatic distress. *The Arts in Psychotherapy*, 36, 94-104.
- Herman, J. (2015). Trauma and recovery: the aftermath of violence- from domestic abuse to political terror. New York: Basic Books.
- Hopper, E. K., Bassuk, E. L., & Olivet, J. (2010). Shelter from the storm: Trauma-informed care in homelessness services settings. *The Open Health Services and Policy Journal*, *3*(1).
- Mazza, N. (2001). The place of the poetic in dealing with death and loss. *Journal of Poetry Therapy*, 15, p 29-35.
- McCloud, S. (1993). Understanding comics: the invisible art. New York: Kitchen Sink Press.
- Pixton (2019). Pixton [application]. Retrieved from: https://app.pixton.com/#/
- Rothman, A. (In press). Mapping the imagination: Juxtaposition as composition. In K. P.

Ervick & T. Hart (Eds.), Field guide to graphic literature. Brookline: Rose Metal Press.

- Satrapi, M. (2007). The complete Persepolis. New York: Pantheon Books.
- Smyth, J., True, N., & Souto, J. (2001). Effects of writing about traumatic experiences: the necessity for narrative structuring. *Journal of Social and Clinical* Psychology, 29, p 161-172.
- Sousanis, N. (2015). Unflattening. Cambridge: Harvard University Press.
- Spiegelman, A. (1996). *The Complete Maus*. New York: Pantheon.
- Van der Kolk, B. A. (2015). The body keeps the score: Brain, mind, and body in the healing of trauma. New York: Penguin Books.